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Members’ Newsletter September 2023

Hello…
Welcome to the September newsletter – this month we are celebrating a successful 
week of hosting Museum talks and tours, in Exeter, Okehampton and Tavistock, as 
part of the National Trust’s Heritage Open Days programme.

Inside our mini-Museum at Tavistock, the display cases and interpretation boards are 
in place, and we are so close to being able to announce our official opening date, 
which we hope you will join us for.

Our much-awaited new website is under construction and already at the exciting 
stage of the homepage design being signed off, while sub-pages and 
navigation(click-through pages) are days away.

Finally, before we go, we are pleased to introduce our Archivist, Andrew Veal-Cox, a 
welcome addition to the Museum team, who will oversee the cataloguing of our 
collection and archive material. 

Bye for now,
Team Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall.

 

CEO’s monthly update

Even though it has been summer (or what passed for it), the Museum team have been 
hard at work. Which is something of an understatement, as all the stops have been 
pulled out in recent days to make a success of the Museum’s participation in the 
National Trust’s Heritage Open Days week (8-16 September). 

Readers will have spotted our events - talks and tours of the objects collection in 
Okehampton, and the archive in Exeter, plus drop-in days at the Museum’s new mini-
museum in Tavistock (now open to the public!) 

If I attempted to record all the ways the team have gone over and above the call of 
duty to get everything prepared, we could be here all day. 

My name may be mud as a result, but I even have to thank the team’s loved ones 
who, with good humour, have put up with the absence of their partners, plus chipped 
in to decorating, hosting, driving, printing, cleaning, collating, etc., all the ‘small 
change’ things which add up to make any event a success. The fact that the 
Museum’s talks, tours, and open days were fully booked speaks for all their efforts 
more effectively than I can. But ‘thank you’ anyway. 

Once we have caught our breath, we will look to try to meet demand for more events, 
with special Members Only options built in. 

It is great to be able to add Tavistock to the Museum’s offering. As well as bringing 
policing history to greater public attention, the site means the Museum takes a step 
nearer two big ambitions; to become an accredited museum and to work more 
closely with Heritage Lottery Fund.      

Elsewhere, Ali and I attended the NPCC Heritage Portfolio conference at the old Lock 
Up in Birmingham. We came away inspired with lots of new ideas for the future, 
especially for Tavistock. 

Finally, as the staff and volunteer team grows, we are going to need to look the part 
when we meet the public, so look out for some new Museum merchandise soon! 

Before I sign off, next month we are going full throttle, recruiting more volunteers to 
help us bring the Museum to the public.
We need help with our digitisation project and opening Tavistock. So, if you feel you 
can spare a few hours, please email ceo@dcpolicingmuseum.co.uk

 Until next time…

Greg White, MOPIDAC CEO.

Below is the new mini-Museum premises at Tavistock, which has opened to visitors.

Tour visitors were able to see a range of objects from the Museum’s collection.

A word from the Curator

I’m proud to say we have opened our mini-museum in Tavistock for the Heritage 
Open Days week – a national event hosted by the National Trust. 

The events hosted by the museum – tours of the archive in Exeter, our stores in 
Okehampton, and craft sessions at our new micro premises in Tavistock, proved 
extremely popular and attracted around 200 visitors.

The tours proved so popular, that we already have a waiting list, and plan to run more 
in the near future – which will be advertised with plenty of notice for our members. 

If you missed out, I will be opening the Tavistock Museum for our members 10am –
4pm every Wednesday in October and I hope to meet lots of you in the coming 
month.

We have also been attending events to recruit volunteers in the hope of opening this 
space regularly.

Recently I attended Plymouth University’s student union wellbeing and volunteering 
event, to highlight what we do.
If you are interested in sharing your policing history, knowledge, and expertise with 
our visitors, and can spare some time to help, please let me know when you visit, or 
by email.

Bye for now

Alison Holmes, Curator

Above: Curator Ali took the Museum on the road, in a bid to recruit new volunteers. 

Meet the Archivist..

Hello, my name is Andrew Veal-Cox and I’m the new Police Project Archivist here at 
the Devon Heritage Centre. 

I was appointed in July to work on the archives of the Devon and Cornwall 
Constabulary on behalf of the Museum of Policing in Devon and Cornwall 
(MOPIDAC).

Among my main activities is to continue the work of cataloguing the collection to 
ensure it is as accessible as possible via the online catalogue available on the South 
West Heritage Trust website. 

To aid me in this work I manage a dedicated band of long-time MOPIDAC volunteers 
who are currently cataloguing the thousands of photographs held in the collection. 
Among my other day-to-day activities is answering any enquiries relating to the 
collection and offering guidance to researchers.

Apart from accessioning and cataloguing some recently donated material that had 
been building up for a little while, my first big task has been to reorganise the 
hundreds of mostly horizontally piled volumes within the collection. 

This has involved bringing them together in a single run of shelving, getting them all 
upright, and then creating proper locations for them within our catalogue. 

Not only has this made the volumes far easier to locate and retrieve it has also had 
the benefit of an aesthetically pleasing result!

To promote police heritage and ensure the collection is seen by a wider audience I 
will soon be involved in a programme of public engagement. This will include not only 
events here in Exeter but also in collaboration with our curator to make use of the 
newly acquired exhibition space in Tavistock where we plan to display highlights of 
the collection. I hope to see you there!

Above: Archivist Andrew, inset, has started to reorganise the Museum’s archive

Media and communications 

The design of the Museum’s new website is making great strides - thanks to the 
design team at Cosmic giving it their full attention.

The Home page has been finished and signed off, after plenty of feedback and input 
from Greg and me.

Already the new-look website feels like an exciting place to visit, with a fresh new 
colour scheme that compliments several carefully selected images copied from our 
archive. 

The existing website content has been pulled across by the design team and has 
been laid out in such a way that it incorporates video, long reads, and news in one 
place - in a dynamic way.

In the last week the Cosmic team has been working on the internal pages and 
functionality of the site. This will give us an idea of how the rest of the site will look 
when it’s finished.

We now have several new internal page designs to review - and can make any 
changes we need - before they are finalised and signed off. 
I can’t wait until we can reveal the new, finished, website. It knocks the old website 
out of the park. It’s so brilliant that it deserves a launch party (hint, Greg!) It’s 
everything we hoped for, contemporary, engaging, a great place to showcase the 
Museum and highlight on our social media platforms. It’s something to be really 
proud of. I’m excited to get working on it – it will have so much scope for us.

 Becca Gliddon, Communications and Marketing Officer

Visitors of all ages were keen to visit the Museum in Tavistock for Heritage Open Days

Museum News

Heritage Open Days

For the first time, the Museum of Policing in Devon & Cornwall took part in the 
National Trust's Heritage Open Days, where we offered tours of the stores in 
Okehampton Police Station.
There was plenty of interest and places were fully booked for the morning and 
afternoon tours, so we set to work getting a good visual experience put together for 
our visitors. 

Due to this venue normally being a storage space, we had to carefully move some of 
our collection to be able to display items and keep everyone safely entertained. 

On the tour day, the station car park was being dug up and resurfaced, as Curator Ali 
was giving a talk to our first tour visitors in the library/workroom, the building was 
shaking! Undaunted our visitors moved to storage room one, where our volunteers 
Del and Sue Crowley showed some of the beautiful historical uniforms, amnesty 
weaponry and other items not yet able to be exhibited.

Back in the library/workroom, photographer Andrea gave everyone an overview of our 
digitisation project helped by volunteer Keith. Visitors were then able to see and 
handle some objects laid out on the table.  Del and Ali ably explained and 
demonstrated the uses of some of the equipment on display, and lots of lively 
discussions were had with our visitors about policing history and heritage. 

On the second tour the main resurfacing of the car park was done, so it was much 
calmer all round and no-one needed to shout! 

When planning the tours, we wondered how we were going to fill 90minutes, we 
needn't have worried as both tours significantly over-ran. 

Our visitors were fascinated by what they were able to see, and in their feedback the 
consensus was 'more please'.

Handling boxes

In addition, at the end of August we delivered handling boxes to two dementia care 
homes in Okehampton, as part of Heritage Open Days.

These were well-received by staff at both homes, who said ‘thank you for thinking of 
us’.

The homes will keep the handling boxes – filled with objects, clothing and photos –for 
a month, and use them during sessions with their residents to reminisce about the 
past, starting conversations.

The care homes have promised to take some photos of the sessions, which we hope 
to be able to share with you in the next newsletter.

Archive Find of the Month.

A rummage in the Museum’s archive at Exeter revealed a photo album of a 
Community Friendship Week, held in Plymouth in 1977.

Chief Constable John Alderson announced the Devon and Cornwall Constabulary 
would mark The Queen’s Silver Jubilee year with an event to showcase police 
involvement with the public, showing ‘its human face, warts and all’.

Multiple events were organised throughout the city, led by Divisional Chief 
Superintendents, which were hailed as a ‘splendid effort’.

A letter from the Chief Superintendent’s Office, sent from Crownhill Police Station, in 
Plymouth, said similar future events would ‘take some beating’.

The letter, among photos from the week, stated: “Many people have expressed their 
appreciation of our work and being allowed to see their police at close quarters.” 

Clockwise, L to R: The programme of events, Chief Superintendent Whitton judges a 
poster competition, the Devon and Cornwall Police band march through Plymouth.

Clockwise top, L to R: Penalty goal competition, a police TV unit on display to the 
public, police join in a game of tug of war during a day of activities for youngsters. 

Clockwise, L to R: The Plymouth Traffic Division, a WPC reads a church service lesson 
held during Community Friendship Week, a display at divisional HQ, Crownhill.

Below: Clockwise, L to R: The public with the MoD Police, checking the waters of the 
Sound, and Tamar, a tree planting ceremony for The Queen’s Silver Jubilee, whist 
drive at Charles Cross Police Station, the week recorded in press cuttings. 

Below: Pictured here is Chief Constable John Alderson and Divisional Chief, 
Superintendent Whitton heading for a church service at Andrew’s Church, Plymouth.

Object of the Month

Pictured here are the bullets recovered from the December 1973 Carlton Casino 
Murders, Torquay. They are held in the Museum stores at Okehampton and were 
recently photographed for the ongoing digitisation project.

This photograph stirred up memories when members of volunteer Pam Giles’s 
Facebook photo ID page told of their roles amid the ‘tragic night’, when PC Dennis 
Smith was killed, along with three other victims.

One member of the closed Facebook group, who was in the first police car to arrive 
at the scene, said they would ‘never forget the carnage’.

Another, who was called to the casino that night, said ‘there’s not a Christmas that 
goes by without me thinking of it’.

The Museum archives hold a file of newspaper cuttings reporting the murders, plus 
court and witness statements.

And there are two black and white crime scene photos showing gunman Martin 
Fenton’s Ford Granada car, at the point where he was stopped by PC Dennis Smith 
for driving erratically.

The officer gave chase and Fenton rammed several parked cars as he tried to lose 
the Panda car, eventually stopping – corned in a cul-de-sac.

PC Smith was shot at point-blank range by Fenton as the officer approached the 
Granada car.

The gunman fled, leaving the 44-year fatally wounded officer lying in the rain. He stole 
the officer’s Panda car and drove it home, to Falkland Road, Torquay, swapping it for 
his work van.

Fenton drove to the casino, with his sights set on owner John Tsigarides - it was 
reported the two were in a ‘bitter feud’ over unpaid bills and gambling debts.

Days before Christmas, 1973, gunman Martin Fenton calmly walked into the Carlton 
Casino, a gun on each hip – a move which initially prompted revellers to believe he 
was in fancy dress. 

Spotting his intended target, Fenton pulled the guns from his waistband and Mr 
Tsigarides leapt over a casino table, hiding under another.

The gunman fired ‘wildly’ into the busy casino, only stopping once all the bullets were 
spent.

Witnesses told how brave victim Ann Andre - a 29-year-old croupière from Paignton 
who had been with the casino for 12 months - tried to calm the gunman before he 
used his last bullets to shoot her. She died in hospital.

Posthumously, Ann was awarded with the Queen's Commendation for Bravery for her 
actions to stop the shootings.

After shooting five customers – many more cheated death when the gun jammed - 
Fenton calmly left the casino for his work van.

A police manhunt lasting two hours resulted in officers setting up roadblocks across 
Devon, finally spotting Fenton’s vehicle on Exeter Bypass.

When two Police Constables gave chase, the gunman repeatedly tried to ram their 
patrol car.

The pursuit ended some 40 miles away, at Newton Poppleford, near Sidmouth, East 
Devon, after another officer forced Fenton’s van off the road, and it was rammed to a 
stop by the police cars.

Pulling open the van door, the three officers found Fenton had stabbed himself.

He was taken to hospital, refusing a blood transfusion, but survived to stand trial for 
murder, and was jailed for life.

It was reported Fenton died in prison in 1996, having served 22 years of his sentence.
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